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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, October 13, 2009.  Present were Duane Starr, Chairman, Henry Frey, Vice-Chairman, Douglas Thompson, Carol Griffin, David Cappello, Edward Whalen, and Linda Keith and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Marianne Clark, and Donald Bonner.  Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Mr. Starr called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and welcomed Donald Bonner, the Commission’s newly appointed alternate member.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mrs. Griffin motioned for approval of the September 15, 2009, minutes, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4457 -   Gordon Family Limited Partnership, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit new house construction within 150’ ridgeline setback area, 45 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090045, in an RU2A Zone.  
Present to represent this application was David Gordon, owner.

The public hearing for App. #4457 was continued from the September 15 meeting.
Mr. Gordon noted that his family has owned the subject property for approximately 30 years; the existing house had been used as a rental property but the house has since been torn down.  
Mr. Gordon explained that he now wishes to build a new house on this site.  He displayed a revised site plan and indicated that the proposed house has been moved back quite a bit; the area in brown identifies the proposed house.  The area in red identifies the existing house foundation.  He explained that the rear of the proposed house has been architecturally redesigned to allow it to be pushed back.   He displayed a landscape plan and noted that an inventory of the existing trees was taken.  He noted that everything in green currently exists.  The survey includes the trees by the septic system as well as the trees located on the southwest side of the house.  
Mr. Gordon explained that he proposes to plant two 8-inch to 10-inch spruce trees on the cliff side.  He noted that the orange dots on the plan represent trees that will be replanted.     
Mr. Starr questioned if older trees will be taken down and replaced with younger trees and 
Mr. Gordon confirmed that that was the case.  He explained that the grading was affected when the house was moved back and there are 6 trees that will need to come down as a result; the proposal is to plant new trees to replace them.  In addition, new trees are proposed to be planted on the south side to replace trees that will come down in that area.  Mr. Starr pointed out that the trees on the south side are coming down to allow the solar panels.  Mr. Gordon concurred.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question about tree cutting on the ridge, Mr. Gordon commented that 
9 trees are proposed to be cut down.  Mr. Gordon referred to the landscape drawing and pointed out that different colors were used to identify different types of trees.   
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Gordon noted that spruce trees will be planted as replacements for some of the trees taken down.  Mr. Gordon explained that the yellow/orange coded trees are maple and oak and will be replaced with the same species.  Mr. Gordon clarified that 9 trees, in total, are proposed to come down on the ridge.  The proposal is to add/plant 2 spruce trees as replacements in this area; all 9 trees will not be replaced.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Gordon explained that the trees on the ridge would come down primarily for views.  Mrs. Griffin commented that these trees are in the ridgeline protection area.  
Mr. Starr noted that Mr. Gordon submitted photos at the last hearing and it appears that some of the trees on the ridge are old and don’t have any lower limbs.  Mr. Gordon noted that the existing trees are not in great shape.  Mr. Starr questioned Mr. Gordon as to whether he has considered replanting some smaller trees (i.e., 6 to 8-foot size) that would provide some protection of the views from below while still allowing a view from higher up.  Mr. Gordon commented that he could and, currently, he is proposing to plant 2 trees.  
Ms. Keith commented that evergreens could be planted which would grow tall over time and then the lower branches could be removed for views.  This scenario would keep the tree line visible and consistent.  She noted that this approach is done in other places so the houses cannot be seen.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments and questions, Mr. Gordon noted that the pool is proposed in the front.  The proposed house is two stories; the former existing house was one story.  
Mr. Gordon explained that 2 trees will need to come down for pool construction.  He noted that the architect and the engineer designed the pool to be located in the area shown on the drawing; he added that he is relying on the expertise of his professionals.  
In response to Mr. Frey’s question regarding a sprinkler system, Mr. Kushner commented that the Fire Marshal had questioned whether the subject site is part of the Deer Ridge Subdivision.  Mr. Kushner clarified that he doesn’t believe that the original house on this site (that has since been torn down) was part of the Deer Ridge Subdivision.  In response to Mr. Starr’s question regarding a cistern, Mr. Gordon noted that there is a hydrant near Ely Pond.   Mr. Kushner noted that it is a non-pressurized hydrant with a line into the Pond.  In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Gordon noted that the pond is currently adequate for fire protection but if it gets drained again it won’t be. 
In response to Mr. Frey’s question, Mr. Gordon commented that the proposed driveway is approximately 250 feet long.  

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Gordon noted that the Fire Marshal is recommending a sprinkler system but he (Mr. Gordon) further noted that he isn’t sure he will put one in.  Mr. Starr noted that the Commission could make a sprinkler system a requirement and added that it is difficult for the trucks to reach this site with a full load of water.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Gordon explained that Mr. Chase has been cleaning Ely Pond for 2 years; it is very clean.  Mr. Kushner noted that there has been recent restoration work done to the Pond and, as far as he knows, the Pond has sufficient water and repairs have been made; it is currently functioning the way it was designed to.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that the Fire Marshal recommends sprinkler systems quite frequently.  

Mr. Starr noted that the subject site is located in close proximity to a dry hydrant and Ely Pond is currently being maintained.  Mr. Kushner concurred.  Mr. Gordon noted that when the Jones built their house they built the Pond at the same time because the first house burned down.  

In response to Mr. Frey’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that the Commission not requiring a sprinkler system would be consistent with past decisions.  The Commission has generally not required sprinkler systems unless no other fire protection is available.  Mr. Kushner noted that in larger subdivisions dry hydrants and/or cisterns are required.  
Mr. Kushner noted that he met with Mr. Gordon earlier today and there may be some conflicts between the grading plan and the landscape plan.  Mr. Kushner noted that Mr. Gordon feels confident that the landscape plan, as presented, could be implemented.  Mr. Kushner noted that he recommends that if an approval is granted that it be subject to the applicant’s representations at tonight’s hearing.  Any conflicts would have to come back to the Commission or adjustments made to ensure that a comparable number of trees is preserved.  Mr. Kushner noted that both the pool and the concrete area around the pool must meet the zoning yard setback requirements.  He noted that the pool, as currently shown on the plans, may not meet those requirements.  He noted that while the pool may be acceptable in the location as shown, the applicant would have to work out the details with the engineer and landscape architect.

Ms. Keith commented that she doesn’t believe the pool belongs within the 150-foot setback, as currently proposed.  The pool is not grandfathered, as it didn’t exist before.  She noted that she feels the pool should be moved back to be located behind the house; beyond the 150-foot setback.  She commented that word games have been going on about the existing one-story house versus the proposed two-story house; it’s a big difference.  She noted that she is not thrilled with the proposed pool location, regardless of when it would be built.  A pool shown in the proposed location will require trees to come down; it should be located in the back and should not be located within the 150-foot setback.
Mrs. Griffin noted that the topographical map indicates that there are adequate flat areas to the north and east where a pool could be constructed so that none of the trees on the ridge have to come down.  The ridgeline protection area is there to protect the ridgeline; removing trees isn’t protecting it.
Mr. Kushner discussed the issue of balance and pointed out that the area in red on the drawing represents the footprint of the original house (now demolished).  He commented that of the square footage involved, there was a significant amount of additional area that was located well within the 150-foot regulated setback area.  He explained that while the proposed house is two stories, which would result in more mass to that elevation, the footprint itself as it encroaches close to the cliff is actually being reduced which may offer some mitigation.  He noted that yard setbacks for pools are mandatory under the Zoning Regulations while the 150-foot ridgeline setback for any structure (i.e., pools, houses, sheds) is discretionary and requires special exception review by the Commission.  

Ms. Keith commented that it is clear in the minutes that the applicant had proposed that the pool would not be built at the same time as the house.  She commented that if it’s not going to be proposed now it’s a bit of a contention between some of the commission members and asked if the applicant could come back when he wishes to construct the pool to ensure that all the regulations are met.  Mr. Kushner noted that it would be up to the Commission but that would be a possibility.  Ms. Keith noted her concern with losing trees on the ridgeline and the disruption of animal paths.    
Mr. Frey commented that a pool is flat and if 6-foot high landscaping was installed between the pool and the ridgeline no one could see the pool.  He pointed out that the ridgeline could be improved and the Commission could make that requirement.
Mrs. Griffin commented that adding landscaping improves the view but doesn’t preserve the ridgeline; digging up soil to construct the pool disturbs the ridgeline soil and is even worse than removing trees.
Mr. Frey commented that he thought that the reason for protecting the ridgeline was to protect the view of the ridge from below, for the majority of residents.  He noted that a flat pool would not affect the view from below.  He commented that you would see the pool from an airplane but not from below.  
Mrs. Griffin and Ms. Keith commented that they don’t feel that protecting the views from below is the only reason for ridgeline protecting.   
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Gordon explained that the proposed family room was shrunk down by 10 feet and the footprint was reduced when the house was moved back.  
Mr. Gordon noted that the pool is needed, as there will be a 10-kilowatt solar system on the roof that will produce excess hot water in the summer and the pool would be a good place to get rid of the water.   
Ms. Keith commented that Mr. Gordon gave testimony at the last meeting that the pool was an option and not a need but now it’s a need.  
Mr. Gordon reiterated that one of the reasons he is proposing the pool is to have a place to get rid of hot water in the summer.  

Mr. Whalen commented that it could be assumed that the applicant is not in a big hurry to plant a row of 6-foot-high trees to obscure people’s view from the pool.  Mr. Gordon concurred.  
Mr. Whalen noted that no trees would be planted in front of the pool if it were constructed in the location currently proposed.  Mr. Gordon agreed.  Ms. Keith noted that trees will have to be taken down.  Mr. Whalen noted his understanding.  
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4457 was closed.

App. #4460 -  Valley Community Baptist Church, owner, Michael Cegan, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 590 West Avon, Parcel 4520590, in an R40 Zone.

Present to represent this application was Michael Cegan, Richter & Cegan, Inc.

Mr. Cegan noted that the proposal is for a new detached identification sign that would be placed at the entrance to the church; the main entrance is directly across from Kingsbridge.  The proposed sign would be located on the south side of the entrance and replace the older existing sign located on the north side.  The proposed sign will have a blue background and gold-leaf lettering.  The columns match the architecture of the building.  The up lights proposed for either side of the sign would be shielded.  
In response to Mr. Whalen’s question, Mr. Cegan noted that consideration has been given with regard to adding the times of the services to the sign.  Mr. Whalen noted that the service times exist now.  Mr. Cegan concurred.  

There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4460 was closed.
App. #4462 -   Central Connecticut Health Alliance, Inc., owner/applicant, request for 
2-lot Subdivision, 2.31 acres, 121 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520121 in an R40 Zone.

App. #4463 -   Central Connecticut Health Alliance, Inc., owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.5. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a waiver of the density requirement, 121 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520121, in an R40 Zone.

Present to represent these applications were Timothy Furey, Furey, Donovan, Tracy, & Daly, P.C., on behalf of Central Connecticut Health Alliance; and Joseph Green, design engineer with Robert Green Associates.    
Attorney Furey noted that the proposal is for a 2-lot subdivision; the subject site is the former location of the Reid Treatment Center.  He offered background information and noted that prior to 1961 the subject site was occupied by the Bolleswood Hospital and subsequently operated as a convalescent hospital.  He noted that this Commission granted a special permit in 1978 to allow the site to be operated as an alcohol treatment center.  Central CT Health Alliance purchased the practices and the land; rehabilitation is currently being operated in other parts of the hospital and therefore there is no longer a need for this use at this site.  Mr. Furey noted that the existing building was demolished in early 2009 and many potential uses for the property have been considered.  A more modern facility was considered but it was decided that it may be more appropriate in a different location.  Multi-family housing was considered, in accordance with the affordable housing act.  Mr. Furey noted that the owner, after meeting with Town Staff, decided on a residential subdivision; the site is zoned R40.  One of the proposed lots consists of 51,676 square feet and has the required frontage; the other proposed lot consists of 49,021 square feet.  The density calculation permits 1.824 families; a waiver is being requested via special exception application to permit 2 lots.  There are no wetlands on the property.  Mr. Furey reviewed the special exception criteria contained in Section VIII of the Zoning Regulations and noted that he believes this proposal meets all the requirements.  He pointed out that there is a 50-foot wide easement across the back of the property in favor of the Town for emergency access.  Mr. Furey submitted to the Commission drawings of the area showing the road layout.  

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Furey explained that there is a chain across Sarah Drive that prevents the houses coming up from Bolleswood from having access to the cross street, namely Diane Drive.  
In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Furey stated that the existing driveway is shown on the plan and that is what is being used for this proposal.  The Town has a 50-foot right-of-way if they choose to improve it but there is an adequate driveway for access.  

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Furey noted that the existing driveway currently serves 6 homes.  Mr. Starr questioned whether the 50-foot right-of-way for Bolleswood as well as the piece of the lot that is located on the south side of Bolleswood can be included in the lot calculation.  Mr. Furey noted that the easement access is privately owned and is not a public road.  Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t know if it could be allowed even if it were a private road.  Mr. Starr remembered a similar scenario with the Parson’s Way Subdivision and Montevideo Road.  
Mr. Starr noted that he is uncomfortable with the proposal if the Town has rights to the use of 
the right of way.  Mr. Furey commented that the Town does not have rights to build a public roadway but does have rights to use the easement area as an access way.  Mr. Furey added that the land is not excludable under the Subdivision Regulations.  He added that the proposed lot adjacent to Bolleswood has 33,000 square feet without the easement area, which is consistent with the properties across the street located in an R30 zone.  He commented that even with the exclusion the proposal is very consistent with what’s in the area.  

Mr. Kushner pointed out that the proposed lot doesn’t have 40,000 square feet, which is what’s required in the R40 zone.  He explained that if the land area under Bolleswood as well as the strip of land on the other side of Bolleswood was not allowed to be included in the lot area there would not be 40,000 square feet.  
Mr. Furey acknowledged that there wouldn’t be 40,000 square feet without the private access way but without the access way it is still consistent with the R30 zone across the street.  He commented that the Regulations don’t call for an exclusion of the access way.  He noted that the applicant didn’t feel it was appropriate to change the zone although it would be consistent with what’s in the area.  
Mr. Starr pointed out that the R40 zone surrounds the subject site on the same side of the road, which would not be changed.  
Mr. Furey commented that an alternate design was created to allow both lots access from the private driveway but noted that the Town Planner pointed out that the Town’s Regulations don’t permit more than 4 houses on a private drive.  The proposal utilizes two existing curb cuts that have adequate sightlines.                
Joseph Green stated that the sightlines are fine from the north but from the south a portion of an embankment will have to be pushed back and once some grading is done it should be fine.  
Mr. Kushner commented that Mr. Green’s statement that the sightline should be fine means that it meets the recommended ASHTO standards for the posted rate of speed.  Mr. Green concurred.
Mr. Starr noted that he is bothered not only with the property under the right-of-way but also with the separate portion of the lot that exists on the other side of the right-of-way.  He questioned how the land on the other side could get utilized by the property owner.  He commented that there are 6 houses actively using that road.
Mr. Furey confirmed that there are currently 6 houses using the road and the land located on the other side of the right-of-way is additional land that the future homeowner could use for whatever purpose they wish.  
Mr. Starr commented that a children’s play area is not going to be located on the other side of the road.    
Mr. Furey commented that if the area was fenced it could be used as a play area; the area could be used as a garden or a shed could be installed.  The rights in the driveway are not exclusive and although the homeowner would have a primary driveway they also have rights over the access way.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Furey noted that there is approximately 5 feet from the southwest corner of the proposed house to the edge of the 50-foot easement.  In response to Mrs. Griffin’s response to the 5 feet, Mr. Furey commented that the Town doesn’t have roads that are 50 feet wide.  If the Town improved the access for emergency purposes, they aren’t going to build a 50-foot runway going to the back.  There is room for grading or similar activities.  Mrs. Griffin commented that grading could take place within 5 feet of the proposed house.  Mr. Furey replied, “absolutely”. 
Mr. Starr commented to Mr. Kushner that he would like an opinion from Town Attorney, Michael Zizka, regarding the right-of-way as well as the density calculation.  He noted that he is really bothered by squeezing the southernmost lot in.  Mr. Starr noted that he doesn’t want to start a precedent.  Mr. Kushner noted that he would be happy to check with Attorney Zizka but reminded the Commission that the waiver that is being requested is not a certainty but rather is incumbent upon the applicant proving that the special exception criteria have been met; the applicant does not have an automatic right to the waiver.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that there are some towns in the State that don’t take the fee, they just take an easement when they build new public roads that include a 50-foot right-of-way.  He noted that in those instances if a developer was proposing a subdivision with a new public street, they would not, ordinarily, attempt to count the land area under the public street as satisfying some of the minimum lot area requirements.
Mr. Furey commented that there is large distinction there; some towns take the fee but most don’t.  There is dedication of acceptance of something as a public road and there’s very strong case law in Connecticut about what that means.  That is a different aspect from the granting of an easement for emergency purposes which is not the dedication and acceptance for a public road.  That is what was done here which is a different legal concept from the subdivision scenario just discussed.  
Mr. Kushner questioned whether other easement rights were granted to the 6 homeowners on Bolleswood.  Mr. Furey noted that there are more limited rights in favor of the homeowners for the use of the driveway.  He noted that it is his understanding that the 50-foot right-of-way was given to the Town for emergency purposes if the other road became inaccessible.  Mr. Kushner noted that he would check with the Town Attorney but, presumably, the homeowners have rights to use that road as they would a public street; they have rights to access it, have some maintenance responsibilities, and have rights to make certain improvements to it.  Mr. Furey noted that Attorney Tracy did the title work but the homeowners may not have rights over the full width of the right-of-way.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that the access way from Arch Road to Darling Drive is a special case, as it is shown on the Transportation Plan as becoming a public road someday.  The Town has been making improvements incrementally while currently this access way is only used for emergency access.  
Mr. Kushner noted that he could also ask the Town Attorney how the Commission would require the setbacks be measured.  Under normal circumstances, if Bolleswood were to be constructed today as a private road, the Regulations would require a 50-foot right-of-way.  The road would be considered a public street with regard to determining the setbacks for the houses that would be proposed adjacent to Bolleswood, per the Regulations.  

Mr. Furey clarified that his client is not married to the subject proposal; they are doing it at the recommendation of the development team and after discussions with Town Staff.  It was felt that the subject proposal is the easiest path and an easy decision for the community.  He noted that the applicant has other options and could consider reconstructing a building with a similar footprint and utilizing it similarly to the former use.  The applicant has not abandoned the historic use of the site.  He commented that one of the things the Commission must desire when looking at the exemption, which is the real issue, is what the alternatives are; the applicant will not develop one residential single-family home here.  Mr. Furey noted that he wanted to be honest with the Commission and added that the applicant’s preference is to explore stronger and harder the opportunity for a multi-unit dwelling.  Mr. Furey commented that if this is the Commission’s preference the plans can be drawn; the subject proposal is the alternative.  He commented that the subject proposal has some unique features but the applicant feels it better meets the goals of the area.  He commented that if the Commission doesn’t agree, they don’t need to waste time with the Town Attorney if they feel they want to deny the exemption.  The applicant can prepare something different; this is a compromised position.  

Mr. Kushner noted that he has had very little communication with the applicant even though they have been looking at this site for over a year.  He questioned why the applicant would not be willing to consider one house lot.  

Mr. Furey explained that the applicant has quite a bit invested in the demolition.  The hospital is a non-profit organization and they have a fiduciary duty.  He noted that as their legal adviser he would tell them that it’s not fair and that they should explore other options.  Mr. Furey noted that he feels the subject site has more potential as a commercial site than as one residential site.  The impacts would be greater but he noted that he could make it work every day of the week.  He added that he feels the subject proposal is a very good compromise position given the nature of the area and the R30 across the street.  He questioned whether the Commission doesn’t want it because it has the street feature driveway.

Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t have a problem with the site being used for two residential houses but he wants to make sure with regard to this unique situation involving a private road easement.  He reiterated that he doesn’t want to start a precedent and would like counsel review.  
Mr. Frey pointed out that the site is 2.31 acres, which is over 98,000 square feet.  He commented that it appears that there is 80,000 square feet outside the easement area but the lot lines may have to be moved.  Mr. Furey noted that the southern lot is 42,000 square feet but without the easement area it’s 32,235.  He noted that the other lot is comprised of 51, 676 square feet.  
Mr. Frey noted that there is 11,000 extra square feet in the top lot and only 8,000 more square feet are needed for the bottom lot to meet the 40,000 square-foot requirement without using any land area from the 50-foot strip.  Mr. Frey commented that he feels if the lot lines were redrawn, the proposal would be more palatable.  If the lot lines were modified, the distance between a proposed house and the 50-foot easement could be increased (i.e., the current plan proposes 
5 feet between a house and the easement area and maybe the side yard could be increased to 
30 or 35 feet).       
Mr. Furey displayed an alternate plan and noted that the driveway was utilized and the curb cuts on West Avon Road were eliminated.  He commented that it comes down to a policy decision of whether you like the two different homes on the road and also how the Subdivision Regulations would be interpreted.  He noted that Section 5.02.01.2 (Design Standards) was reviewed but further noted that the Town Planner indicated that it has been the Town’s policy to limit 4 houses to an access way.  
Ms. Keith questioned why the driveway for the northerly proposed lot comes off of Bolleswood and asked why it couldn’t remain on West Avon Road.  Mr. Furey noted that the driveway could remain on West Avon Road and explained that the alternate plan was created to utilize the access way.  
Mr. Frey commented that the boundary lines are the same on both plans.  Mr. Furey commented that the applicant could work with the Staff to modify the boundary lines.  
Mr. Starr commented that he feels that both lots should have access from West Avon Road and if the size of the lots were more balanced it may work better.  He noted that he stills wants an opinion from the Town Attorney regarding what discretion the Commission has in connection with Bolleswood and the right-of-way.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner commented that the applicant has indicated that they have not abandoned their long standing, non-conforming use on this site.  If a new facility was proposed to be constructed the changes that would be allowed under the Regulations and under the law with respect to non-conforming uses would have to be discussed.  
Mr. Kushner noted that the possibility of an 8-30g, an affordable housing application for multi family use, was also mentioned tonight.  Ms. Keith questioned whether affordable housing with increased traffic would be safe in this area that has some sightline issues.  
In response to comments about minimum lot size for affordable housing, Mr. Furey noted that the applicant could propose their own zoning regulation and, of this site, only .03 of an acre isn’t within the current standards for grade that would be excluded.

Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t believe that the Commission is opposing 2 houses but would like to see how they could best fit on the site.  

Ms. Keith commented that she’d like to see how 2 houses could fit appropriately without a problem.   
Mrs. Griffin commented that she doesn’t like feeling as though the Commission is being threatened.  
Mr. Furey apologized but noted that it’s a fine line.  He noted that he must inform the Commission of the uniqueness of the site.  The driveway issue is unique and the previous non-conforming use was also unique.   He noted that he is sure that the applicant has the right to continue the non-conforming use, as case law is very clear on “intent to abandon” and the applicant does not intend to abandon the use.  Mr. Furey noted that it is his understanding that there were unique effects on the neighborhood from the previous use and if people didn’t like it maybe it’s a good idea to move away from the Reid Center type of use.  He noted that the applicant is a non-profit 5013c with a mission that is consistent with affordable housing in healthcare and other needs.  There are nurses and other people who can’t afford to live in certain areas so maybe this is something the applicant should pursue.  Mr. Furey commented that the design team convinced the applicant to go with the current proposal.  
In response to Mr. Furey’s comments and consistent with the hospital’s mission, Mr. Kushner noted that the Town many years ago signed a compact with the Capitol Region Council of Governments (CRCOG) because the Town is also committed to provide more affordable housing.  He asked Mr. Furey whether he would ask the hospital if they would be willing to deed restrict these 2 houses, as affordable housing, should 2 lots be approved.  Mr. Kushner explained that this could be another way for the hospital to achieve their mission.  Mr. Furey noted that he could talk to the hospital but at that point they would probably try to achieve even more.  
Mr. Furey commented that sometimes you get what you ask for.  
Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t see multiple housing as being a threat and he noted that he would encourage it, as he feels the Town needs it.  If multiple housing works better than 2 single houses that would be fine.  
Ms. Keith commented that she doesn’t feel the Commission is against the proposal but they want to make sure of the proper use of the easement.

Mr. Furey noted his understanding.

Mr. Kushner noted that he would work with the applicant to see if the proposal can be reconfigured to better meet the requirements of the R40 zone and also check with the Town Attorney.  

There being no further input at this time, Ms. Keith motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4462 and #4463 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Whalen, received unanimous approval.      

The public hearing was closed.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Whalen motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider public hearing Apps. #4457 and #4460.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Frey, received unanimous approval.   
App. #4457 -   Gordon Family Limited Partnership, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit new house construction within 150’ ridgeline setback area, 45 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090045, in an RU2A Zone.  
Mr. Starr reviewed the special exception criteria for the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone (Section IX.E.5 of the Zoning Regulations). 
a.
Mr. Starr noted that there has been some discussion about whether there should be more replacements plantings of any trees but it has also been shown that the trees behind the house will remain.  

b.
Mr. Starr noted that the only question that has come up is whether the pool area impacts the flow because the house footprint appears to be slightly smaller than the original.  

Mrs. Griffin commented that the applicant has listened to the suggestion to move the house.  Mr. Starr noted that none of the proposed house is forward of the former house location.  Ms. Keith commented that moving the house back maintains the animal routes, except for the pool.  

c.
Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t know whether the pool would have an impact on the groundwater quality and recharge potential.  
d.
Mr. Starr noted that there aren’t any areas of archaeological and historic importance.
e.
Mr. Starr noted that the stability of the ridgeline is protected and erosion potential is kept to a minimum.

Mr. Starr commented that other than possibly the pool, he doesn’t believe there is any need for excavation on the site.
Mr. Frey questioned whether the applicant could be asked to move the pool back before the Commission renders a decision.  
In response to discussion about the pool, Mr. Kushner suggested that a decision could be made tonight for the house and the applicant could be requested to come back with a revised plan for the pool.  Mr. Starr commented that Mr. Gordon indicated tonight that the pool was part of the solar heating system.  Mr. Frey noted that the system will work without the pool but hot water will be wasted.  Mr. Kushner commented that the pool could be constructed in a different location and still put hot water into it.  Ms. Keith commented that statements were given at the last hearing that the pool wasn’t really needed; it was indicated that the pool could be located anywhere.  She added that the applicant indicated tonight that he would like the pool in the location shown on the plan and plans to build it now.  She commented that clarification is needed.  Mr. Cappello commented that the solar panels will be located on the garage, which is the farthest possible location from the proposed pool location.  Mrs. Griffin commented that there appears to be flat area to the north and east where the pool could be moved to and no trees would be lost.  
Mr. Kushner suggested that maybe an approval for house construction only could be granted and the applicant could be asked to come back with a separate application for the pool.  
Mrs. Griffin questioned what the rights of the property owner are once they remove a structure and then come before the Commission with a new application.  She questioned whether today’s rules apply when an existing older structure is located too close to a road.  She commented that she doesn’t feel that a new structure could be rebuilt on the Bolleswood site to match exactly what existed there previously; the side yards and rear yards would have to be considered now.  She commented that she believes the former structure was built before zoning; it was built as a house and then additions were built.  She added that there was no set plan to the building construction.
Mr. Kushner explained that if a non-conforming structure is removed and a new structure is built as a replacement, the new structure must comply with the modern day requirements.  As a general rule, the former nonconformities are not permitted to be brought forward.  Mr. Kushner noted that Attorney Furey clearly stated that it is not the hospital’s intent to abandon the non-conforming use but sometimes the removal of a structure is a signal that a non-conforming use is being abandoned.  Mr. Kushner noted that he will check with the Town Attorney on this point. 
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Kushner explained that if a new structure is built today, even if there was an older structure that may have been built under different rules in existence at the time, the new structure, as a general rule, must comply with modern day requirements.  Mrs. Griffin commented that the proposed house in connection with App. #4457 (Gordon) should be located completely out of the 150-foot ridgeline protection area.  
Mr. Kushner replied that, in his mind, the Gordon application is a different situation than the Bolleswood application because there is a standard in the Regulation which calls for a specific setback distance.  The Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone is unique because it speaks to a 
150-foot overlay area, the regulated area.  The Commission must evaluate the resource on the ridgeline and make a decision on a case by case basis similar to the way the Wetlands Commission evaluates wetland/watercourse resources.  Mrs. Griffin noted that her points do not relate just to the two applications discussed tonight but rather to any and all applications that request to rebuild a structure as a result of an older, non-conforming structure being torn down.  She noted that a large number of the recent applications for Avon Mountain are asking to remove a non-conforming structure and rebuild a new structure closer to the ridgeline.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s comments, Mr. Kushner explained that it has been the Staff’s position that if a house has been torn down (on the ridgeline) and the request is to rebuild, unless the replacement house is exactly the same, an application to the Commission is required.  
Ms. Keith commented that, in her opinion, if an existing, non-conforming structure is taken down any grandfathering that may have applied goes away and you start from the beginning.   
Mr. Kushner commented that, generally, existing structures are not taken down before a proposal for a new structure and/or use is proposed.  He added that when the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone Regulations were created language was added that allows existing homes an opportunity to add an additional 1,500 square feet, up to two stories, without the need for an application.  
Mr. Kushner commented that Mr. Gordon could have chosen to add on to his existing house at 45 Deercliff Road which, in turn, could have resulted in a house that might have had a greater impact that his current proposal.       
Mr. Starr commented that he feels that an approval without the pool is acceptable.  The current plan, displayed tonight, as well as the landscape plan should be referenced.  

Mr. Frey questioned whether there are existing pools within the ridgeline setback.  Mr. Kushner commented that he believes there may be a couple of pools in the Brocklesby Subdivision.  
Mr. Starr suggested that approval for pools in this area be researched.  Mr. Kushner clarified that the pool will require a new application and the new application must meet the yard setback requirements for the patio and the pool, as the current plan does not.  
Mrs. Griffin commented that the trees proposed to be removed for the pool should not be removed until a new application for a pool is approved.  
Mr. Kushner suggested that the applicant be required to verify that the site grading plan matches the landscape plan, such that the landscape plan can be implemented as presented.  
Mrs. Griffin agreed with the exception of the pool.  
Mrs. Griffin motioned for approval of App. #4457 subject to the following conditions:
1.
Approval is granted for house construction without the pool.  No trees shall be removed for pool construction until an approved pool location has been granted by the Commission.  House construction shall be in accordance with plans entitled “Septic System Design Prepared for David Gordon 45 Deercliff Road Avon, CT”, dated 12/5/08 and revised to 10/8/09, Buck & Buck Engineers and “Site Development Plan 45 Deercliff Road,  Avon, CT David Gordon Residence”, dated August 12, 2009, Dzenutis Design.

2.
Applicant shall submit a separate application for pool construction; the pool (as well as the pool deck) must comply with all zoning yard setback requirements.  

3.
Prior to the issuance of a building permit, applicant shall verify that the Site Grading Plan, as prepared by Buck & Buck Engineers, matches the landscape plan, as prepared by Dzenutis Design, and can be implemented as presented.  Any minor discrepancies may be reviewed with Town Staff.  Any significant discrepancies must be presented to the Commission for review.
The motion, seconded by Mr. Whalen, received unanimous approval.
App. #4460 -  Valley Community Baptist Church, owner, Michael Cegan, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 590 West Avon, Parcel 4520590, in an R40 Zone.

Mr. Frey motioned for approval of App. #4460.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received unanimous approval.

NEW APPLICATIONS

App. #4459 -   MGN Co., LLC, owner, First and Last Tavern, applicant, request for Site Plan Modification for building addition with walk-in cooler, 26 West Main Street, Parcel 4540026, in a CS Zone.

Present to represent this application, on behalf of the applicant, was Dante Boffi, Dante J. Boffi Design, LLC.

Mr. Boffi noted that his business is located at 20 West Main Street.  He noted that the existing cooler is located as far away from the bar as is possible, which makes the liquor deliveries difficult.  He displayed a plan identifying the location of the proposed cooler area, which will be located off the existing bar area.  Mr. Boffi noted that the area of the building where the addition is planned involves 3 roof lines and in order to make a smooth connection a gazebo-like addition off the existing bar is proposed.   There will also be 2 booths and a small table located within the addition area.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Boffi clarified that there is no increase in seating capacity and, actually, one table for 4 will be taken away.  There is plenty of seating in this restaurant.  The cooler will now be located 4 feet from the bar.  Mr. Boffi noted that the proposed addition will act as a highlighted entry to the remainder of the restaurant.  

In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Boffi noted that currently deliveries take place at the rear service door into the kitchen and through the front door.  After the addition is complete, all deliveries will come through the front door directly into the new cooler.    
There being no further input, Mr. Whalen motioned for approval of App. #4459.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Griffin, received unanimous approval.  

App. #4461 -   West Avon LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Modification to install dumpster shed, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone.

Present to represent this application was Frank Noe, owner.

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Noe explained that the shed will be used to house dumpsters.  
Mr. Kushner addressed the dumpster location and explained that the original location was in the northeast corner of the site but was moved to its current location on the northwest corner, as a result of one of the plan modifications. 

Mr. Noe explained that he plans to have 2-yard trash dumpsters on wheels so the truck driver has to get out of the truck and open the gate.  
Mr. Starr commented that the garage/shed door will stay closed until the garbage is removed.  Mr. Noe concurred and noted that trash will be picked up twice per week.  Mr. Kushner noted that Mr. Noe intends to give his tenants a key to the shed so only they will have access to the trash dumpsters.  Mr. Noe concurred.  In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Noe commented that the proposed shed is 14 by 14.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that Mr. Noe was going to plant two shade trees in the brick patio area in the center of the site but was unable to.  Mr. Noe explained that he isn’t able to plant trees in the center area as all of the utilities (i.e., gas lines, water lines, and power lines) run down the middle of the building to the transformer in the rear.  He proposed two large planters with shrubbery inside.  In response to Ms. Keith’s comments, Mr. Noe commented that he doesn’t feel the shrubbery will die but if it does he will replace it.  In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that the trees in this area did not contribute a lot to the “green area” requirement for the site but were proposed to add greenery to the brick patio area.  Mr. Kushner added that the site is approximately 52% green.    

Mr. Starr commented that he feels the brick patio and the associated landscaping are very attractive.  Mr. Noe noted his appreciation.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Noe explained that he has received approval for a detached sign but in lieu of erecting a detached sign he would like to place 1 gate-like angled fence piece on either side of the driveway entrance.  On each of the fence-like pieces (there would be 2 in total) he would like to place round signs with his address “427”.  Mr. Noe noted that he is isn’t fully committed to this scenario but he would like to have the option of either the detached sign or the fence-like pieces.  
Mr. Starr commented that he feels the concept is fine but asked Mr. Noe to let the Commission know of his final choice at which time the Commission will render a decision.  Mr. Noe concurred.  Mr. Starr commented that the fence pieces would only contain the street number and not a plaza name.  Mr. Noe concurred and added that he will be cognizant of the sightline as well as areas that may be needed for snow accumulation from plows.  
There being no further input, Mr. Whalen motioned for approval of App. #4461.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Frey, received unanimous approval.  
OTHER BUSINESS
Appraisal for App. #4447 - 3-lot Subdivision at 107 Huckleberry Hill Road - Paul Cizek 

Mr. Frey motioned for approval of the appraisal for 107 Huckleberry Hill Road, App. #4447.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Thompson, received unanimous approval.
INFORMAL DISCUSSION

376 Deercliff Road - David Whitney and Richard Case

Present to represent this discussion were Richard Case, Case and Case, PC; and David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, LLC.

Mr. Case noted that the purpose of the presentation is to determine if additional houses could be constructed on the subject site, outside the fall zone; he added that a tower has existed on the site for approximately 20 years.  He noted that he has spent significant time reviewing the files and discussing options with Mr. Kushner.  Mr. Case pointed out that it is clear that the entire 30-acre site was the subject of the special exception approval.  He noted that he discovered in his review of the files that very little consideration was given to any future potential use of the site other than the erection of the tower and the structure that services the tower.  Mr. Case added that during his review of the original approval he did come across some correspondence from Attorney Oland who remarked that the site is a residential zone and it could not be known what the future use of the balance of the land would or could be.  He commented that the approval required testing of the tower and the Town has received reports for many years, with the most recent report being dated 3 to 4 years ago.  Each report showed that there was no radiation emission.  Mr. Case noted that he learned that the radiation goes straight out and not down.  
He commented that drawings were prepared by David Whitney and, theoretically 6 lots could be created.  On the practical side, 4 lots, including the existing house, could possibly be developed but Mr. Case noted that, realistically, it would likely be only 3 lots total (the existing house plus 2 additional lots).  The soil conditions, the slopes, and the fall zone have to be considered.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Case explained that the tower is still operational.  
He commented that he believes it is currently leased by a communications company and will continue to be leased and used as a television tower.  
Mr. Thompson commented that he believes the tower is Channel 18.  Mr. Case concurred.

In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Case offered background information and noted that some time ago an individual bought the land subject to the lease for the tower and financed a mortgage with the bank.  He noted that the bank hopes to get an approval for a 3-lot subdivision at some point, as they hope to eventually own it.  Mr. Case explained that the proposal will be that the land under the tower, subject to the lease, will be owned by the lot owner of the current house.  
Mr. Whitney noted that the site is 30 acres and the area encompassed by the fall zone (625 feet based on the height of the tower) is 18.4 acres.  The developable land area is 9.1 acres, if the fall zone area is considered not developable.  The density calculation results in 6 lots, theoretically.  He noted that he doesn’t believe that septic systems and houses could be located within the fall zone.  Mr. Whitney displayed a drawing (Sketch #1) showing 4 lots, each 2 acres in size and located outside of the fall zone.  The lots are odd shaped but he noted that if the land for the fall zone could be included as part of the lots the shape of the lots could be more traditional and/or normal.  Mr. Whitney displayed Sketch #2 and explained that proposed Lot#1 would consist of the house and the tower and the driveway; a 20.8 acre lot.  Proposed Lots #2 and #3 would be located at the north end of the site; Lot #3 would be 3.5 acres and Lot #2 would consist of 6.5 acres.  Mr. Whitney commented that Sketch #2 seems more reasonable; 9 acres would be located outside the fall zone.  
Mr. Kushner noted that when the original application was approved many years ago there was concern from the neighbors at that time about the commercial nature of the tower as well as possible harmful effects of electromagnetic radiation in a residential area.  He noted that 
Mr. Case confirmed that the special exception approval was based on the entire 30-acre parcel.  Mr. Kushner commented that he feels the Commission’s consideration lies with the question that if the application was presented differently 22 years ago and instead of a 30-acre parcel there was a parcel that just included the minimum land area needed for the fall zone, would the outcome (approval) have been the same then and/or would it be the same today.  He questioned whether the Commission would grant a special exception for this commercial use in residential zone given a smaller parcel of land while also permitting 2 or 3 additional houses around the tower.  Mr. Kushner explained that the commercial use of the tower will remain and added that it is not just a television tower, as there are many tenants on the tower with many service vehicles coming to the site.  Mr. Kushner confirmed Mr. Case’s earlier statements that all the reports received to date have shown full compliance with Town and State standards for electromagnetic radiation.  He reiterated that the Commission must decide whether it makes sense to introduce more houses closer to the tower given the history of the site.  
Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t feel the proposal for more houses impacts the existing nearby homeowners, as it isn’t taking away any buffer.  The future buyers of the new lots will be doing so with full knowledge of the existing conditions.  He did question what would happen with the fall zone to the rear of proposed Lot #2 if, indeed, it ever became a fall zone.  He commented that the owner of the tower would likely have to cover the liability.  
Mr. Case noted that there are ways to clearly mark the edge/boundary of the fall zone.  He further commented that he feels that the addition of residential homes in this area is the best buffer, as it would end the possibility of any future development of any kind.  Any future homebuyers would be completely aware of the existing conditions.  Mr. Case noted that there is a good chance that the existing house on the site would be demolished.  He concluded by noting that he is looking for guidance from the Commission.

Ms. Keith noted her concerns with liability for the homeowners.  She questioned whether language could be added for proposed Lot #2 stating that they would be responsible.  
Mr. Case noted that language could be added for Lot #2.  Ms. Keith commented that proposed Lot #3 is clear, as it’s not really in the fall zone.  Mr. Case concurred. Ms. Keith questioned whether the road should be included with Lot #1.  Mr. Case explained that the road area has to be included with one of the lots to conform to the Zoning Regulations; it has to be owned by someone.  
Mr. Kushner questioned whether a 20-acre rear lot, to be owned by the owner of the tower, could be created.  This area would exclude any area that might be owned by any of the homeowners.  Mr. Case commented that possibly that could be done as long as it didn’t violate the Zoning Regulations.  Mr. Kushner explained that it may make sense to have the owner of the tower control all of the land within the fall zone.  
Mr. Whitney pointed out several boundary line scenarios on the site drawing.  

Mrs. Griffin noted her concern with any lot that includes a fall zone.  
Mr. Starr commented that he feels it is a better solution to keep the fall zone separate.

Mrs. Primeau questioned whether there is a difference in the testing because everything is digital now as opposed to analog when this tower was approved.  Mr. Case confessed that he doesn’t know the answer but the question could be asked.    
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Case noted that it is the obligation and responsibility of the tower lessee to provide the Town with the electromagnetic reports.  Mrs. Griffin agreed but noted that the Town must ensure that the reports are received.  Mr. Kushner noted that the reports came in for 21 years and then stopped.   He explained that all the reports concluded that the amount of electromagnetic radiation at the base of the tower was approximately 5% or 10% of the allowable limit; there was never a report that indicated that the radiation emission was anywhere close to the standard.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that there is no Staff member at the Town Hall that possesses any expertise whatsoever in electromagnetic radiation.  He noted that he will contact the company about the reports.
Mr. Starr commented that he doesn’t believe that there is any land on this site that the Town would want as open space dedication, as there is no nearby open space to connect to.  

Mr. Kushner concurred.  Mr. Starr commented that if a subdivision application is submitted, the applicant should consider offering a fee in lieu of open space land dedication.  Mr. Case noted his understanding.  

STAFF REPORT

Cell Tower - 224 Lovely Street - St. Matthews Church

Mr. Kushner commented that it is his understanding that the CT Siting Council’s preliminary ruling was made final last week, although there has been no official word from the Town Attorney.  There were 3 locations/options proposed for the tower and the Siting Council chose Option 3 (an area not too far behind the minister’s house on Greenwood Drive).  Mr. Kushner noted that Option 3 was a surprise, as that option received the least amount of testimony.  He noted that Option 3 will permit AT&T to construct a more standard monopole, as opposed to the other options that were clearly favored by the Commission and the Town Council.  He explained that the most preferred option was a modification to the existing structure to include a second steeple so the antennas could be completely in stealth.  The second option involved consideration for a separate freestanding structure that would look like a steeple to blend in with the church architecture.  The second option was rejected by the Siting Council as they believe this design would be out of scale as it would require a structure that would be too massive, based on a rendering provided by AT&T.  He commented that he remembers testimony that indicated that this option would require a base that was approximately 25 feet by 25 feet in size.  Mr. Kushner noted that a flagpole design, which was preferred by the Town and the neighbors, was also not required.  A flagpole design would allow the antennas to be mounted inside the pole.  He commented that the flagpole option would have prevented the Town from placing its own communications antennas on the top but the Town Council made it clear that they would relinquish that opportunity if that option resulted in a better design that would be more in keeping with the neighborhood.  The Siting Council allowed AT&T to go with their first choice but they did require that the tower be painted an earth tone color.  The Siting allowed a compact antenna design where the antennas are flush-mounted against the poles.  
Mr. Kushner addressed the outstanding items that the Siting Council has directed AT&T to work out with the Town.  These items include landscaping and a fence around the tower.  It had been suggested that a chain link fence would be used but AT&T has indicated that they would be willing to install a residential-style fence.  The building used to house the equipment is also an item to be worked out, including the possibility of installing a generator inside the building.  
Mr. Kushner explained that the Town Council appointed him the Staff liaison to work with AT&T as well as the Town Attorney to negotiate these outstanding items.  He added that although the Siting Council directed AT&T to engage in these negotiations, the Town Attorney has indicated that the Town does not have any real authority to demand anything.  He pointed out that although the outstanding issues are not large items, the Town is hoping that AT&T wants to salvage their relationship with the neighbors as they did get approval for their standard design tower.  Mr. Kushner explained that AT&T would not invite the neighbors to attend the negotiation session because the Siting Council did not direct them to.  He noted that he suggested to the Town Council, and they agreed, that he would meet with the neighbors in advance of the negotiation session.  Mr. Kushner commented that at this point the Town is no longer involved but he noted that he would be happy to advocate, on their behalf, for the wishes of the neighborhood involving things like fence style, building style, and possibly generator style.    
Ms. Keith questioned whether the building could be made out of cinder blocks and/or brick to keep generator noise down but have the exterior nicely done so as to fit in with the character of the neighborhood.  Mr. Kushner noted that he will ask AT&T about extra measures that could be taken with regard to the building aesthetics and noise reduction.  
Simsbury Town Center Charrette
Mr. Kushner noted that Simsbury spent $93,000 to prepare the Town Center Charrette.  In response to Mr. Whalen’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that the term “charrette” came out of the architectural world and was used initially to get input from a neighborhood on the design of a building (i.e., a library).  The term “charrette” has been expanded and is now used in the planning world to study issues like town centers.  In this instance, the study area involves Hopmeadow Street (Route 10) from the intersection of Bushy Hill and Hopmeadow Street north to where Iron Horse Boulevard empties out onto Hopmeadow Street by the Simsbury Bank.  The study area extends to the east to include Iron Horse Boulevard down to The Meadows (concert area and sewage treatment plant) and just west of Hopmeadow Street but doesn’t include the neighborhood located behind Hopmeadow Street on the west side.  Mr. Kushner noted that the lead consultant is a planner from Austin, Texas, who is known for his expertise in small town centers as well as some larger urban projects.  He noted that the report stressed the addition of density to the downtown area, specifically Iron Horse Boulevard (i.e., add retail specialty stores, redevelop existing sites, and add rental housing).  There would be strict architectural guidelines for any new buildings proposed.  
Mrs. Primeau noted that she is impressed with the consultant’s ideas for the town center considering that he is from Texas and not familiar with this area.
Mr. Starr pointed out that the objective is to develop the Town’s Zoning Regulations to allow the development suggested in the charrette.  Mr. Kushner concurred and explained that Simsbury has a zoning commission, a planning commission and a design review commission.  He added that due to difficulties, at times, in getting proposals approved in Simsbury, the consultant suggested that a comprehensive set of design guidelines (i.e., window height, trim details, siding details, colors, etc.) be prepared.  A checklist for these design guidelines would be prepared so that when an applicant proposed a building, the Town Staff could review the proposal against the checklist.  Mr. Kushner explained that the objective is to give the Town Staff administrative authority to approve proposals that meet these design guidelines without the need for further review via special exception or site plan approval.  However, there would be an opportunity for proposals that don’t meet the guidelines to apply for special exception approval.  

Mr. Starr pointed out that the Avon Center Study is very similar to this concept.  Mr. Kushner concurred.  Mr. Cappello commented that Simsbury center is already setup for this type of expansion.  Mr. Kushner added that many of the pieces are already in place but there are many opportunities for improvement.  In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that most of the land between Iron Horse Boulevard and the river is located within the floodplain.  Mrs. Griffin commented that the land could be developed anyway.  Mr. Kushner commented that the consultant represented that the Simscroft property in that area is located above the floodplain; a small version of Farmington Woods was shown on the site plan.
There being no further input, the meeting adjourned at 9:50 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on October 13, 2009, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4457 -   
Gordon Family Limited Partnership, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit new house construction within 150’ ridgeline setback area, 45 Deercliff Road, Parcel 2090045, in an RU2A Zone.  APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS.

App. #4459 -   
MGN Co., LLC, owner, First and Last Tavern, applicant, request for Site Plan Modification for building addition with walk-in cooler, 26 West Main Street, Parcel 4540026, in a CS Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4460 -  
Valley Community Baptist Church, owner, Michael Cegan, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 590 West Avon, Parcel 4520590, in an R40 Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4461 -   
West Avon LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Modification to install dumpster shed, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone.  APPROVED.

Dated at Avon this 14th day of October, 2009.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, October 27, 2009, at 7:30 P. M. at the Avon Town Hall, on the following:

App. #4465 - 
West Avon LLC, owner, Drew Sassi, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.B.3.a.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class I restaurant, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone.

App. #4466 -
West Avon LLC, owner, Drew Sassi, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(7) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a wall sign, 427 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520427, in an NB Zone.

App. #4467 -
Avon Congregational Church, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 6 West Main Street, Parcel 4540006, in a CS Zone.

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall.  Dated at Avon this 13th day of October, 2009.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary
